
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  11th June 2015
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy, Maggie Don, Clark Mitchell and Mike Tebbutt 
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton 

(Counties)
(Deputy Chair)

Trevor Nash

(Counties)

Sandra Nash

(Counties)


Jim French


(Desborough)

Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Brent Woodford

(Ashley)

Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)
Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Hayley Fountain 

(Broughton)
Karen Wesley

(Highfield Road)
Victor Woodcock

Burton Latimer

Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Evelyn Odame

(Athelstan Road)
Gloria Moore

(Grange, Kettering)

Ray Maylin


(Highfield Road)

Peter Sheffield

(Burton Latimer)

Joyce Sheffield

(Burton Latimer)
Reg Carvell

(Leaseholder – Highfield Road)
Also Present:
John Conway

(Head of Housing)


Darren Ibell 

(Housing)

Russell Clarke

(Housing)
Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Dan Hannam

(Housing)
Linda Nash


(Housing)

Anne-Marie Loughran
(Housing)
Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)
Anne Ireson 

(Committee Administrator)
15.TF.01
ELECTION OF CHAIR

It not being possible to elect a chair due to there being no seconders to those nominated, it was

RESOLVED
that the election of Chair be deferred to the next meeting of the Tenants’ Forum.

15.TF.02
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR
RESOLVED
that Brian Kimpton be elected Deputy Chair for the ensuing Municipal Year.

Brian Kimpton took the Chair.

15.TF.03
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Michael Brown, Josephine Copson and Hayley Fountain.
15.TF.04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
15.TF.05
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th April 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair

15.TF.06
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
14.TF.110 – Former Caretaker’s House
It was noted the legal formalities had now concluded and the lease would take effect from Monday, 15th June.

14.TF.111 – Fly-tipping in Bin Stores

The Neighbourhood Manager for Highfield Road had been informed of the problem and an improvement in fly-tipping incidents had been noted.

15.TF.07
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
 
The following matters were raised:-
· 
Tenants in flats in Highfield Road were reported to be throwing cigarette butts over balconies
· 
Sycamore and elder trees required attention in an alleyway in Kings Court, Desborough
· 
Bollards had been ripped out of grass verges in Highfield Road
· 
Tesco trolleys were being dumped in streams, on parks and on the railway line
It was noted that all the above matters would be reported to the appropriate officers of the Council, or to the County Council, for attention.

15.TF.08 
IMPROVEMENTS TO HOMELESS SERVICES
Dan Hannam and Russell Clarke attended the meeting and provided a presentation on Improvements to Homeless Services and Housing Allocations, giving details of improvements to temporary accommodation and information on the Turning Point project.
Members of the Forum felt there was lots of good news and the bringing back into use of a purpose built building for accommodation for homeless households was welcomed.
It was noted that the hostel was equipped to house mainly single-person households, although this may, on occasion, include a mother and baby.  Stays were generally short-term of between 3-6 months.

Dan Hannam and Russell Clarke were thanked for their attendance and presentation.

15.TF.09
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME

Darren Ibell provided the Forum with two documents which detailed the HRA capital programme 2015-2020 and the five year schedule of planned works on an area by area basis.  Members noted the type of works required to maintain the housing stock to a decent standard over the next 30 years, and also the work that was due to be undertaken over the next five years in different locations of the Borough.

Members recognised that a large proportion of the housing stock was getting old and work was required to improve properties and make them more relevant to the needs of residents. The Forum acknowledged the amount of work behind the scenes on various projects.


During debate, members of the Forum noted that it was believed the five-year programme was achievable, and that planned work would be completed in blocks on a street-by-street basis. However, if it was found that property had been well looked-after, and work was not required to be done straight away, then this might be put on hold and monitored.  However, there were economies of scale to be gained with replacing a large number of kitchens or bathrooms at the same time.


Members felt that, although it was very helpful to have the information about what work was being planned, it might not be helpful to be too specific if asked a question by a tenant, as work to individual properties would inevitably be dependent on survey and would be subject to approval. In addition, there would be properties that needed urgent attention on a reactive basis which could impact on delivery of planned works and there was a need to carefully manage the expectations of tenants.


It was agreed that information would be brought to the next meeting on average costs per unit for various kinds of improvements and standards of work to be achieved.

The following points were noted:-

· 
Roofing on leaseholders’ flats would be done

· 
The Council would be working to the decent homes legislation in targeting properties for improvements

· 
The asset database was helpful, with replacement dates being used as a trigger for inspection

· 
The Council would be looking at how tenants can best be supported in times of major welfare reform and visits for all tenants during their terms of tenancy
· 
Recharges for works to leaseholders’ properties would depend on the terms of the lease or by simple division of the number of properties affected
Darren Ibell was thanked for his presentation.

15.TF.10
TENANTS’ FORUM HOUSING TOUR ITINERARY 2015

Leona Mantle outlined the details of the annual Tenants’ Forum Housing Tour scheduled to take place on 9th July.  It was noted the tour would depart from Windsor Gardens, with tenants meeting at 5.00 pm for a buffet prior to departure at 5.30 pm.  The tour would take in capital improvements at Dahlia Road; Stamford Road; Addison Road, Desborough.; Harborough Road, Desborough and Manor Place and the Highfield Road Estate in Kettering.

Tenants were advised to reply early to the invitations, as seats on the coach were limited.

(Councillor Michael Tebbutt left the meeting at 8.00 pm)
15.TF.11
CONNECT
Linda Nash advised the forum that the latest edition would be delivered to tenants shortly, with the Women’s tour on 19th June being promoted. There would be a meet and greet on 14th August. Members of the Forum were asked to contact Linda Nash if they would like to be involved.  The next edition of Connect would be published in mid-September. Tenants were asked to contact Linda Nash with any suggestions as to the content.

The following items were suggested for the next issue of Connect:-

· 
Information about disposal of white goods

· 
A reminder to tenants to keep their property and premises secure at all times following a spate of burglaries and thefts

15.TF.12
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL

Martyn Lund reported that the Panel was currently reviewing repair reporting, with a final report being brought to the Tenants’ Forum in due course.

The Panel was also looking at value for money and looking for ways to improve this.

15.TF.13
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Smoke Alarms in Communal Buildings
Following a fire in a communal area in Fishton Close, a request was made for smoke alarms to be fitted in communal areas.

It was noted that false activation was felt to be a problem in common areas, together with a high maintenance commitment which added to costs and labour and disruption to tenants.

Fire doors were fitted to the area in question and the fire did not spread.  Tenants were advised not to leave their flats and wait for the fire brigade.  It was noted that advice from the Fire Service was that smoke alarms should not be fitted in communal areas.

The merits and limitations of affixing warning signs to communal areas were discussed, but it was felt that education was the key to minimising the incidence of fires in these locations.
15.TF.14
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Martyn Lund
15.TF.15
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would take place on Thursday 10th September 2015. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 8.10 pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
AI
Tenants Forum No. 6
11.6.15

